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City of Kelowna
Regular Council Meeting

AGENDA

Monday, March 4, 2013

10:30 am

Knox Mountain Meeting Room (#4A)

City Hall, 1435 Water Street

Pages

1. Call to Order

2. Confirmation of Minutes 3 - 8

Regular AM Meeting - February 18, 2013

Regular AM Meeting - February 25, 2013

3. Issues Arising from Correspondence & Community Concerns

3.1 Mayor Gray, re: Issues Arising from Correspondence 30 m

3.2 Mayor Gray, re:  Okanagan Basin Water Board -
Request for Balanced Milfoil Control Regulation and
Long-term Permitting

5 m 9 - 11

To authorize the Mayor to write a letter to the
Minister of Forests, Lands and Natural Resource
Operations in support of the Okanagan Basin Water
Board's request for a balanced milfoil control
regulation and long-term permitting.

3.3 Mayor Gray, re:  Okanagan Basin Water Board -
Response to Threat of Costly Invasive Zebra and
Quagga Mussels spreading into Western Canada

5 m 12 - 14

To authorize the Mayor to write a letter to the
Federal Minister of Environment, the Provincial
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Minister of Forests, Lands and Natural Resource
Operations, the Federal Minister of Fisheries and
Oceans, and the Provincial Minister of the
Environment, in support of the Okanagan Basin Water
Board's request to prevent the spread of invasive
Zebra and Quagga mussels to British Columbia and all
un-infested parts of Canada.

4. Resolution Closing the Meeting to the Public

THAT this meeting be closed to the public to Section 90(1)
(e) of the Community Charter for Council to deal with
matters relating to the following:

Acquisition, Disposition, or Expropriation, of Land or

Improvements.

•

5. Adjourn to Closed Session
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February 05, 2013 

 

 

Okanagan Local Governments and First Nations 

 

 

Re: Request for balanced milfoil control regulation and long-term permitting  

 

The Okanagan Basin Water Board has made a request to the B.C. Minister of the Environment to 

grandfather the Board’s milfoil control program activities to continue milfoil control operations as it has 

done for 30 years in the same locations throughout the Okanagan. Attached for your reference is the letter 

which was sent by the OBWB regarding this issue, and our request for action. 

More information on our program can be found on the Okanagan Basin Water Board website milfoil control 

page here: http://www.obwb.ca/eurasian_watermilfoil/ 

We invite all local governments and First Nations of the Okanagan to join the OBWB in requesting balanced 

milfoil control regulation and long-term permitting for this important program. 

 

 

 

Sincerely, 

 

 
 

Stu Wells 

Chair, Okanagan Basin Water Board 
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February 05, 2013 

 

 

The Honourable Steve Thomson 

Minister of Forests, Lands and Natural Resource Operations 

Room 248 Parliament Buildings 

Victoria, B.C.  V8V 1X4 

 

 

Re: Request for balanced milfoil control regulation and long-term permitting 

 

 

Dear Minister Thomson: 

 

The Okanagan Basin Water Board (Water Board) is a collaboration of the three Okanagan regional districts, 

providing leadership on water issues that include sustainable water supplies, clean water for drinking, and 

healthy lakes and streams. One of our long-term programs is to keep the beaches and boating areas clear 

of Eurasian Watermilfoil (milfoil), a densely-growing invasive aquatic weed that grows along the shores of 

Okanagan lakes. Unless controlled, milfoil growth has a significant negative impact on tourism and quality 

of life for residents in the Okanagan - significantly impacting the regional economy. 

 

We have a long and fruitful history working in collaboration with the Province of BC on milfoil control, and 

we strongly appreciate your ongoing willingness to meet with Water Board staff and support the needs of 

the program. 

 

The Okanagan milfoil program was designed by the BC Ministry of Environment, and transferred to the 

Water Board in the 1980s – who conduct operations on behalf of the regional districts. The program, 

supported entirely by local property taxes, now focuses on keeping public beaches and boating areas clean 

in major centres including: Kelowna, Vernon, Penticton, Osoyoos, and other community beaches. 

Current milfoil operations reflect best practices (high efficiency and effectiveness, limited impact outside of 

treatment areas) and are essential for maintaining the enjoyment of the lakes for Okanagan residents, and 

support a significant recreation-based tourist economy. The Board’s milfoil control program concentrates 

recreational activities to a small number of areas, and reduces environmental disturbance to other areas. 

Controlling milfoil also has significant benefits to water quality and fish habitat. In all, the physical extent of 

milfoil operations (i.e., high-use areas) comprises a small fraction of Okanagan lakeshore. 

 

Our present concern is with the status of permitting regulations, and our need for stable, predictable 

regulations that take a balanced approach between protecting native mussels and protecting public 

enjoyment of the beaches. 

 

The Board was alerted that in winter 2013-14, we will be required, by FLNRO, to provide a 100 meter 

buffer zone for rototilling whenever a Rocky Mountain Ridged Mussel (RMRM) shell fragment is found on a 

beach unless we conduct diver surveys and relocations. We are prohibited from working anywhere a live 

RMRM has been sited, without relocation of mussels or mitigation. FLNRO staff have indicated that the will 

likely also require mitigation for areas where the common Floater mussels are found. The areas we treat 
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 are already highly disturbed (rototilled annually for 30 years, and the site of heavy public use), and 

additional restrictions are a great financial burden to this local-government funded program. In some 

cases, the new requirements could render it impossible to do effective milfoil control. 

 

The Board sees the new requests by FLNRO staff for increased licensing requirements as excessive, given 

the successful track record of the program and its importance for the region's economy. A balanced 

approach is strongly needed. 

 

 

Request for action 

The Board requests that, given the economic, social, and environmental importance of the milfoil program, 

FLNRO wave new requirements and grandfather the Board's program activities to continue milfoil control 

operations as it has for 30 years in the same locations throughout the Okanagan.  At a minimum, the 

Water Board requests that we be granted long-term permits for our operations, and further, formally 

requests that the Minister acknowledges the importance of social and economic values in establishing 

regulations. 

 

Sincerely, 

 

 
 

Stu Wells 

Chair, Okanagan Basin Water Board 

 

cc.  Okanagan Local Governments  

Okanagan Nation Alliance 
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  File No. 0440.50  

 

February 05, 2013 

 

 

Chiefs and Council, Okanagan First Nations 

Chair and Board, Okanagan Regional Districts 

Mayor and Council, Okanagan Local Governments 

 

 

Re: Response to threat of costly invasive Zebra and Quagga mussels spreading into Western Canada  

 

The Okanagan Basin Water Board is urging the federal and provincial governments to implement a strategy 

to prevent the spread of Zebra and Quagga mussels to the Okanagan. This matter concerns all local 

governments in the Okanagan as the infestation will have drastic economic and environmental 

consequences once these invaders are introduced. Attached for your reference is the letter which was sent 

by the OBWB regarding this issue, and outlining the steps we propose will be the most effective way to stop 

or delay the introduction of these mussels into our water. 

More information on Zebra and Quagga mussels, including daily updates about the spread of these 

invaders is available on the United States Geological Survey Nonindigenous Aquatic Species website at: 

http://nas.er.usgs.gov/taxgroup/mollusks/zebramussel/.  

We invite all local governments and First Nations of the Okanagan to join the OBWB in urging senior 

governments to take immediate action to prevent the spread of invasive Zebra and Quagga mussels to the 

Okanagan, British Columbia and all un-infested parts of Canada. 

 

 

 

Sincerely, 

 

 
 

Stu Wells 

Chair, Okanagan Basin Water Board 
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  File No. 0440.40  

 File No. 0440.20 

 

February 05, 2013 

 

The Honourable Peter Kent    The Honourable Keith Ashfield    

House of Commons      House of Commons 

Minister of the Environment    Minister of Fisheries and Oceans  
 

The Honourable Steve Thomson    The Honourable Dr. Terry Lake, 

Parliament Buildings Room 248   Parliament Buildings Room 112 

B.C. Minister of Forests, Lands and   B.C. Minister of the Environment 

Natural Resource Operations 

 

 

Re: Response to threat of costly invasive Zebra and Quagga mussels spreading into Western Canada  

 

Dear Ministers: 

 

This letter is to repeat our request for Canada’s Department of Environment, the Department of Fisheries 

and Oceans, the B.C. Ministry of Environment, and the B.C. Ministry of Forests, Lands and Natural 

Resource Operations to take immediate action to prevent the spread of invasive Zebra and Quagga 

mussels to British Columbia and all un-infested parts of Canada.  

The infestation of these species will cost millions of dollars in damages and increase operating costs for 

infrastructure. Over time, changes in ecosystems caused by these invaders can stimulate growth and 

spread of aquatic vegetation and increase the severity of toxic algal blooms. With the 2010 discovery of 

Zebra mussels in the Red River system, another province now faces the costs and environmental impacts 

to their main water sources. Preventing this invasion to the remaining western provinces is the most cost-

effective and responsible approach. The Invasive Alien Species Strategy for Canada and the Action Plan to 

Address Aquatic Invasive Species call for leadership “identifying issues that call for urgent action or where 

short-term, relatively easy actions will yield substantial results.” This is a call for such action. 

According to the Canadian Council of Fisheries and Aquaculture Ministers Aquatic Invasive Species Task 

Group (2004), the most effective approach is to manage pathways by which these aquatic invasive species 

can enter Canadian waters or spread within the country. The same report named recreational in-land 

boating activity as the greatest risk for spreading aquatic invasive species, as boats and equipment are 

moved between waterways. 

Mandatory programs now exist in Oregon, Idaho and Montana where leaders have recognized that boat 

inspection stations serve the dual purpose of raising public awareness about aquatic invaders while 

providing a way to inspect trailered watercraft. These programs are an opportunity to collaborate with our 

southern neighbours to establish an international Zebra/Quagga mussel-free zone.  

13



   
  

2 

1450 KLO Road,  Ke lowna,  BC V1W  3Z4  

P 250.469.6270     F  250.762.7011 

www.obwb.ca  

 Establishment of similar mandatory inspection stations in Canada, at key points along provincial and 

international borders, would create a cordon to prevent or delay the introduction of aquatic invaders to 

three Canadian provinces including British Columbia, and four U.S. states. This strategy could save 

hundreds of millions of dollars by protecting critical infrastructure on major river systems like the Columbia 

and by protecting fisheries and other economic sectors in regions like the Okanagan. 

We believe that inspection stations are the most important, most powerful action that can be taken by the 

governments of Canada and B.C. Following the example of our neighbours, this relatively easy action will 

yield meaningful results and delay or stop the spread of these mussels. It will also demonstrate the federal 

and provincial governments’ commitment to protect the economy and environment in western Canada, 

and to work with provincial and international partners on environmental and economic issues. 

Please provide leadership by working with all levels of government in Canada and your counterparts in the 

United States, to block the spread of invasive mussels to the Canadian West.  

 

 

Sincerely, 

 

 
 

Stu Wells 

Chair, Okanagan Basin Water Board 

 

 
CC. 

MP Alex Atamanenko, Southern Interior of British Columbia 

MP Dan Albas, Okanagan – Coquihalla, British Columbia 

MP Ron Cannan, Kelowna – Lake Country, British Columbia 

MP Colin Mayes, Okanagan – Shuswap, British Columbia 

Okanagan Nation Alliance, Okanagan Band Councils 

MLA John Slater, Boundary-Similkameen 

MLA Bill Barisoff, Penticton 

MLA Ben Stewart, Westside-Kelowna 

MLA Norm Letnick, Kelowna-Lake Country 

MLA Eric Foster, Vernon-Monashee 

Boards and Chairs of Okanagan Regional Districts 

Mayors and Councils of the Okanagan and Similkameen Basins 

International Joint Commission, US and Canada 

International Osoyoos Lake Board of Control (United States and Canada Secretariat) 
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